MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE GOLDSBORO CITY COUNCIL DECEMBER 20, 2021

WORK SESSION

The City Council of the City of Goldsboro, North Carolina, met in a Work Session in the Council Chambers, City Hall, 214 North Center Street, at 5:00 p.m. on December 20, 2021.

Call to Order. Mayor Ham called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

Roll Call.

Present: Mayor David Ham, Presiding

Mayor Pro Tem Taj Polack Councilmember Hiawatha Jones Councilmember Bill Broadaway Councilmember Brandi Matthews Councilmember Charles Gaylor, IV Councilmember Gene Aycock Ron Lawrence, City Attorney Tim Salmon, City Manager Laura Getz, City Clerk

Adoption of the Agenda. Councilmember Jones requested Item G, Neighborhood Plan Property Transfer be moved to Items Requiring Individual Action for further discussion. City Manager Tim Salmon requested adding an item entitled Vine Street Project to the work session, Item c under new business. Councilmember Aycock made a motion to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Councilmember Gaylor and unanimously carried the agenda was adopted.

Old Business.

Coronavirus Relief Fund Update. Tim Salmon shared information regarding Coronavirus Relief Fund spending related to the fiber broadband project at city facilities to facilitate free Wi-Fi distance learning in connection with school closings. The project should have been competitively bid to be compliant with federal law. The agreement with the City of Wilson is allowed under state law. Mr. Salmon made a recommendation to reallocate \$153,000 spent on the project to public safety, police officer and firefighter payroll and benefits.

New Business.

FY 19-20 Audit Update. John Frank with Dixon, Hughes, Goodman, shared a summary of the status of the FY 19-20 audit. He shared that Ms. Gwynn, Finance Director was provided a draft of the financial statements to review. Mr. Frank stated they plan to issue the final audit report soon after the holidays. Mr. Frank shared information regarding the financial results for 2020. Council discussed the audit with Mr. Frank.

Vine Street Project Fund. Rick Fletcher, Public Works Director shared the following information.

- Stormwater infrastructure along Vine Street between George St and Virginia St has failed
 - o Needs to be replaced vs. repaired
 - o Old pipe will be abandoned in place and filled with flowable fill
- Installation of new pipe will be parallel to Vine St within the grass median
 - o Upgrading from 12" to 18" pipe
- Installation will be accomplished in-house—cost estimate is \$35K to \$45K
 - Estimate to contract out ~ \$85K \$100K
- Plan to Utilize Stormwater Capital Project Funds funds are available
 - Finance will present an agenda item at the January 10, 2022 work session to officially appropriate the funds
 - o In the interim, we need council approval/consent to proceed with the project in order to expense funds and order materials for a projected mid-January start date

Mr. Fletcher shared that Ms. Catherine Gwynn, Finance Director will bring an agenda item back at the next meeting appropriating the funds. Council gave a consensus to proceed with the project.

Consent Agenda Review. Each item was reviewed.

<u>Closed Session Held.</u> Upon motion of Councilmember Aycock, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Polack and unanimously carried, Council convened into Closed Session to discuss a potential litigation matter.

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

The City Council of the City of Goldsboro, North Carolina, met in regular session in Council Chambers, City Hall, 214 North Center Street, at 7:00 p.m. on December 20, 2021.

Mayor Ham called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Archbishop Anthony Slater with Tehillah Church Ministries provided the invocation. The Pledge of Allegiance followed.

Roll Call.

Present:

Mayor David Ham, Presiding Mayor Pro Tem Taj Polack Councilmember Hiawatha Jones Councilmember Bill Broadaway Councilmember Brandi Matthews Councilmember Charles Gaylor, IV Councilmember Gene Aycock

Approval of Minutes. Mayor Pro Tem Polack made a motion to approve the minutes of the Work Session and Regular Meeting of December 6, 2021. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Jones and unanimously carried.

Public Hearings.

SU-13-21 Elondia Grant (Place of Entertainment without ABC-Hookah Lounge) - Subject property is located on the north side of E. Mulberry Street between Center Street and John Street. Public Hearing Held. On September 20, 2021, a public hearing was conducted to consider a request by the applicant for the operation of a Place of Entertainment with ABC permits (Hookah Bar and Lounge) within the Historic and Central Business (CBD) zoning districts.

The Planning Commission at their meeting held September 27, 2021 recommended denial without prejudice the Special Use Permit #SU-9-21 as the request did not meet requirements of NCGS 130A-496 (b)(2) regarding "free standing" structures.

On Monday, October 4, 2021, Goldsboro City Council accepted the recommendation of the Planning Commission and denied the applicant's request for a special use permit without prejudice to allow the operation of a Place of Entertainment (Hookah Bar and Lounge) based on the fact that the request did not meet the following:

- 1. Section 1.2 Authorizations for Special Use Permits; Unified Development Code (UDO); proposal did not meet requirements of NCGS 130A-496(b)(2) regarding "free standing" structures;
- 2. Section 2.4.10 Conditions for Special Use Permits; Unified Development Code (UDO); proposed use could materially endanger the public health or welfare;
- 3. Section 2.4.10 Conditions for Special Use Permits; Unified Development Code (UDO); proposed use could substantially injure the beneficial use or abutting properties;

The applicant is requesting a Special Use Permit to allow the operation of a Place of Entertainment (Hookah Lounge) without ABC permits.

Frontage: 25.68 ft.

Depth:

90.00 ft.

Area: Zoning: 2,311 sq. ft. Central Business District (CBD)

The property was previously occupied as a restaurant.

The applicant has proposed to up-fit the existing one-story concrete commercial building for the operation of a Hookah Lounge only. There are no food, beverage or alcohol sales proposed in conjunction with the request.

According to officials with the North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, a hookah establishment that is not permitted by the ABC Commission for alcohol sales and is not inspected by local health department for food sales is not regulated by the state law.

Since the site is located within the Historic District, any exterior improvements to the building will be required to receive a Certificate of Appropriateness from the Historic District Commission. In addition, the applicant will be required to comply with the North Carolina State building code before building permits can be issued.

The applicant's floor plan indicates 14 Hookah Tables that will accommodate up to 56 seats/occupants. Restrooms, storage area and a Hookah prep area are also included within the proposed place of entertainment.

Days/hours of Operation: Monday – Friday

6:00 p.m. – 12:00 a.m. Saturday – Sunday 12:00pm – 12:00 a.m.

Employees: 6

The Unified Development Ordinance specifies that required parking standards would not apply in the Central Business District within an area bounded by the south side of Ash Street, the east side George Street, the north side of Chestnut Street and the west side of William Street. Since the subject site is located within this area, no off-street parking is required.

The following approval criteria apply for proposed places of entertainment without ABC permits:

- 1. Upon a finding that there has been an increase in the volume, intensity, or frequency of the use or a use different that set forth in the special use permit, the reviewing authority after a public hearing may modify, suspend or revoke the special use permit.
- 2. Six copies of the floor plan, drawn to scale, shall be submitted indicating the proposed use within the structure including and location and number of all games and amusements.
- 3. A satisfactory statement setting forth the method and frequency of litter collection and disposal shall be submitted with the site plan.

Mayor Ham opened the public hearing and no one spoke. The public hearing was closed.

No action necessary. The Planning Commission will have a recommendation for the Council meeting on January 10, 2022.

SU-14-21 Heather Giddens – (Bingo Game Establishments) South side of W. US 70 HWY. between Claridge Nursery Road and Hargrove Streets-Little River Shopping Center. Public Hearing Held. The applicant is requesting a Special Use Permit for the operation of a bingo hall located at 1316-A W. Grantham St. and within the Shopping Center (SC) zoning district.

Frontage:

244.52 ft.

Area:

15.29 acres

Zoning:

Shopping Center (SC)

The existing Little River Shopping Center site plan was approved in 1987. Since that time, City Council has approved special use permits in 2009 and 2015 for the operation of bingo game establishments within the shopping center.

Approval criteria for bingo game establishments are as follows:

- 1. The applicant shall deliver to the City sufficient evidence that they comply with state requirements for bingo game establishments as specified in NCGS 14-309.5-14.
- 2. Bingo establishments shall only be permitted in the Office and Institutional-1 District if they are associated with a church and conducted in a religious facility on the same site. (Not applicable)
- 3. Establishments for Neighborhood Business Districts shall front on a highway having a minimum of four lanes. (Not applicable)

COVID-19 forced the closure of the previous bingo operation in June of 2020. According to the City's Unified Development Code, all permits for special uses shall become invalid if the use for which the permit was issued is discontinued, abandoned or ceases for one hundred and eighty consecutive days (six months).

The applicant is proposing to reestablish the bingo operation and has submitted a floor plan designating an assembly area consisting of 17 tables and 68 seats. Also included are areas for storage, an office, concessions and restrooms for customers and employees.

Hours of Operation: 2:00 p. m. to 2:00 a. m.

Monday - Sunday

Number of Employees: 3-4

Refuse Collection: Provided privately

Mayor Ham opened the public hearing and no one spoke. The public hearing was closed.

No action necessary. The Planning Commission will have a recommendation for the Council's meeting on January 10, 2022.

SU-14-21 Heather Giddens – (Bingo Game Establishments) South side of W. US 70 HWY. between Claridge Nursery Road and Hargrove Streets-Little River Shopping Center. Public Hearing Held. The applicant is requesting a Special Use Permit for the operation of a bingo hall located at 1316-A W. Grantham St. and within the Shopping Center (SC) zoning district.

Frontage:

244.52 ft.

Area:

15.29 acres

Zoning:

Shopping Center (SC)

The existing Little River Shopping Center site plan was approved in 1987. Since that time, City Council has approved special use permits in 2009 and 2015 for the operation of bingo game establishments within the shopping center.

Approval criteria for bingo game establishments are as follows:

- 1. The applicant shall deliver to the City sufficient evidence that they comply with state requirements for bingo game establishments as specified in NCGS 14-309.5-14.
- 2. Bingo establishments shall only be permitted in the Office and Institutional-1 District if they are associated with a church and conducted in a religious facility on the same site. (Not applicable)
- 3. Establishments for Neighborhood Business Districts shall front on a highway having a minimum of four lanes. (Not applicable)

COVID-19 forced the closure of the previous bingo operation in June of 2020. According to the City's Unified Development Code, all permits for special uses shall become invalid if the use for which the permit was issued is discontinued, abandoned or ceases for one hundred and eighty consecutive days (six months).

The applicant is proposing to reestablish the bingo operation and has submitted a floor plan designating an assembly area consisting of 17 tables and 68 seats. Also included are areas for storage, an office, concessions and restrooms for customers and employees.

Hours of Operation: 2:00 p. m. to 2:00 a. m.

Monday – Sunday

Number of Employees: 3-4

Refuse Collection: Provided privately

Mayor Ham opened the public hearing and no one spoke. The public hearing was closed.

No action necessary. The Planning Commission will have a recommendation for the Council's meeting on January 10, 2022.

SU-15-21- B.R. Stone (Accessory Dwelling) – Southwest corner of Sunset and Michelle Dawn Drives. Public Hearing Held. The applicant is requesting a Special Use Permit for the construction of an accessory dwelling located at 100 Michelle Dawn Drive.

According to the City's Unified Development Code, accessory dwellings are permitted in all single-family zoning districts or developed lots with the exception of the Agriculture (AG) zoning district only after the obtainment of a Special Use Permit approved by City Council.

Approval criteria for accessory dwellings are as follows:

- 1. Accessory dwellings/apartments must comply with all applicable local, state and federal housing codes. Only one accessory dwelling or apartment may be permitted per lot.
- 2. The accessory dwelling or accessory apartment shall not exceed forty percent (40%) of the square footage of the livable area of the principle structure or one thousand one hundred square feet of gross floor area, whichever is less.
- 3. An accessory dwelling shall be sited to the rear of the principle structure. All accessory dwellings shall meet the setback requirements established for the principle structures of the district in which they are located.
- 4. The exterior of the accessory dwelling shall be compatible with the principle residence in terms of color, siding, roof pitch, window detailing, roofing materials and foundation or skirting appearance. Manufactured homes shall not be pulled up to or attached to the principle residence and be considered an accessory dwelling or accessory apartment.
- 5. Where there is no public sanitary sewer service to the accessory dwelling, the County Health Department shall approve sanitary sewer services provided to such accessory dwelling before construction begins.

Currently, the applicant has begun construction of a new two-story 3,242 sq. ft. single-family dwelling upon the property. In addition to the new single-family dwelling, the owner proposes to construct a 676 sq. ft. accessory dwelling or guesthouse to be located in the rear yard of the property.

Frontage:

138 ft.

Area:

16,894 sq. ft. or 0.39 acres

Zone:

Residential (R-12)

Staff has informed applicant of the fact that the proposed accessory dwelling requires a special use permit and must be constructed to meet the minimum requirements of the North Carolina Building Code, as well as, the supplemental regulations of the City's Unified Development Code for accessory dwellings.

If the applicant's request for a special use permit is approved, building elevations, a site plan, floor plan and construction specifications shall be submitted and approved by City staff before building permits can be issued.

Mayor Ham opened the public hearing and no one spoke. The public hearing was closed.

No action necessary. The Planning Commission will have a recommendation for the Council's meeting on January 10, 2022.

Z-12-21 Sheila B. Cannon (R9-R6) – North side of Humphrey St. between Fourth and Aycock St. Public Hearing Held. The subject property was previously occupied by a single-family dwelling and formerly addressed as 1405 Humphrey St. In 2013, the home was demolished and the lot was cleared.

The applicant requests to rezone the property to Residential (R6) in order to construct a two-family dwelling (duplex) upon the property. The applicant owns the subject property, as well as, the property directly west of the subject property and addressed as 1403 Humphrey St. In order to comply with development regulations for a duplex, the applicant will be required to recombine the properties according to the Residential (R6) zoning requirements.

If the property is rezoned, site and landscape plans will be required and approved by City officials before construction permits can be issued in the future.

Frontage: 50 ft. (Humphrey St.)

Area:

8,103 sq. ft. or 0.19 acres

SURROUNDING ZONING:

North: Residential (R9);

South:

Residential (R9);

East:

Residential (R9); and

West:

Residential (R6)

The subject property is clear and vacant.

The City's Land Use Plan recommends High-Density Residential development for the property.

The subject property is not located in a Special Flood Hazard Area. City water and sewer utilities are available to serve the property.

Mayor Ham opened the public hearing and no one spoke. The public hearing was closed.

No action necessary. The Planning Commission will have a recommendation for Goldsboro City Council at their regularly scheduled meeting on January 10, 2022.

Z-13-21 Jason Seeley (GBCD-GBCD) – **East side of S. Berkeley Blvd., northeast of the intersection of E. Elm and S. Berkeley Blvd./Wright Brothers Ave. Public Hearing Held.** On December 9, 1986, City Council approved a rezoning change from Neighborhood Business (NB) to General Business Conditional District (GBCD) limiting the subject property to the following permitted uses in the General Business zoning district: retail sales, appliance installation and repairs, barber shops, pawn shops, restaurants, bakeries and apparel tailoring/alterations.

On July 13, 2020, City Council approved a rezoning change to General Business Conditional District to amend the permitted uses allowed for the site by adding: pet grooming, laundromats/dry cleaning (personal), health spas, tanning salons, fitness centers, martial arts studios, nail salons, copying/printing services, offices to include business, medical and professional and travel agencies.

The applicant requests a rezoning change to General Business Conditional District (GBCD) to amend the permitted uses allowed for the site by adding: arcades as a Place of Entertainment without ABC permits as a permitted use within the zoning district.

Frontage: 290 ft. (S. Berkeley Blvd.) Area: 35,397 sq. ft. or 0.19 acres

SURROUNDING ZONING:

North: General Business (GB);

South: SJAFB; East: SJAFB; and

West: General Business Conditional District (GBCD)/ Shopping Center (SC)

The subject property is occupied by a commercial strip center consisting of seven (7) leasable tenant spaces.

The City's Land Use Plan recommends Commercial and Mixed-Use development for the property.

The subject property is not located in a Special Flood Hazard Area. City water and sewer utilities are available to serve the property.

Base officials have been contacted regarding the change of zone and have no issues or concerns.

Mayor Ham opened the public hearing and no one spoke. The public hearing was closed.

Mayor Ham asked about the term, place of entertainment. Mr. Talton shared the proposed use will not be used for gambling.

No action necessary. The Planning Commission will have a recommendation for Goldsboro City Council at their regularly scheduled meeting on January 10, 2022.

The Goldsboro Planning Commission was excused to meet in the City Hall Anteroom.

<u>Public Comment Period.</u> Mayor Ham opened the public comment period. No one spoke and the public comment period was closed.

Consent Agenda - Approved as Recommended. City Manager Tim Salmon presented the Consent Agenda. All items were considered to be routine and could be enacted simultaneously with one motion and a roll call vote. If a Councilmember so requested, any item(s) could be removed from the Consent Agenda and discussed and considered separately. In that event, the remaining item(s) on the Consent Agenda would be acted on with one motion and roll call vote. Item G, Neighborhood Plan Property Transfer, originally placed on the Consent Agenda was moved to Items Requiring Action during the Adoption of the agenda. Councilmember Broadaway moved the items on the Consent Agenda, Items H-K be approved as recommended by the City

Manager and staff. The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Polack and a roll call vote resulted in all members voting in favor of the motion.

Boards and Commissions Meetings for 2022. Approved. The City of Goldsboro's General Rules of Order for Boards and Commissions states that each December council adopts a comprehensive meeting schedule for all City public bodies.

Boards and Commissions members were requested to review dates for 2022 to determine conflicts with holidays or other city events. These dates may be amended with proper notice to the clerk's office.

It was recommended that Council accept staff recommendations and approve the 2022 Boards and Commissions Meetings schedule. Consent Agenda Approval. Broadaway/Polack (7 Ayes)

Advisory Board and Commission Appointments. Resolutions Adopted. There are currently several vacancies on Advisory Boards and Commissions. Citizen involvement is vital to the performance of City government. It is necessary that additional appointments be made in an effort to fill these vacancies.

Recommendations for appointments were requested from the respective Boards and Commissions. Applications were also solicited from the public at large.

The City Council met during the Work Session on December 6, 2021, to review vacancies and applications received to fill the current vacancies. With these appointments, 2 vacancies on the Goldsboro Municipal Golf Course Committee and one Student vacancy on the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission remain.

It is also customary for the City of Goldsboro to express its appreciation by Resolution to those members whose terms have expired, who have moved, or have resigned.

It was recommended that Council adopt the following entitled Resolutions appointing members to various Advisory Boards and Commissions in the City of Goldsboro and commending those individuals whose terms have expired, who have moved, or have resigned. Consent Agenda Approval. Broadaway/Polack (7 Ayes)

RESOLUTION NO. 2021-82 "RESOLUTION APPOINTING MEMBERS TO ADVISORY BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS"

RESOLUTION NO. 2021-83 "RESOLUTION COMMENDING INDIVIDUALS WHO HAVE SERVED ON VARIOUS ADVISORY BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS OF THE CITY OF GOLDSBORO AND DIRECTING THE MAYOR ON BEHALF OF THE CITY COUNCIL TO PRESENT THE INDIVIDUALS WITH A CERTIFICATE OF APPRECIATION"

Amending Chapter 32 of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Goldsboro. Ordinance Adopted. The City of Goldsboro recognizes and values the importance of citizen participation in local government. The City utilizes boards and commissions as a mechanism to engage citizens in the democratic process. The Mayor's Committee for Persons with Disabilities membership is currently composed of 15 members. Council recognizes the need for an increase in participation on the board and wishes to increase the membership size.

The Goldsboro Municipal Golf Course Committee has seen a decrease in membership and Council has discussed reducing the number of members on the board.

At the Goldsboro City Council meeting on December 6, 2021, Council discussed the Mayor's Committee for Persons with Disabilities. Councilmember Matthews requested to increase the number of members to 16, in order for additional participation on the board.

At the Council meeting on December 6, 2021, Council discussed the Goldsboro Municipal Golf Course Committee decrease in member participation and recommends reducing the board from 7 to 5 members.

After a review of the Chapter 32, several administrative errors were discovered including changing Development Services Director to Planning Director, and a typographical error in (B) Memberships under 32.326 Board of Adjustment.

It was recommended that Council consider adopting the following entitled Ordinance amending; Chapter 32, Section 32.311 Mayors Committee for Persons with Disabilities of the Code of Ordinances changing the membership from 15 members to 16 members; Chapter 32, 32.323 Goldsboro Municipal Golf Course of the

Code of Ordinances changing the membership from 7 members to 5 members; and other administrative changes in Chapter 32. Consent Agenda Approval. Broadaway/Polack (7 Ayes)

ORDINANCE NO. 2021-39 "AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 32 BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND DEPARTMENTS OF THE CITY OF GOLDSBORO'S CODE OF ORDINANCES"

<u>Departmental Monthly Reports</u>. Accepted as Information. The various departmental reports for November 2021 were submitted for Council's approval. It was recommended that Council accept the reports as information. Consent Agenda Approval. Broadaway/Polack (7 Ayes)

End of Consent Agenda.

Items Requiring Individual Action.

Neighborhood Plan Property Transfer. Item Deferred. Preservation NC has historically worked in cooperation with the City of Goldsboro and the Downtown Goldsboro Development Corporation to save our historic structures and convert them into functioning, sufficient, owner- occupied residences. This effort has been an integral part of our Neighborhood Revitalization Plan strategy to take a first, proactive step in the development of viable neighborhoods surrounding the commercial downtown core of our City. This Plan was approved by the Council in 2006. City departments, including Planning, Inspections, Downtown Development, Finance and the Manager's Office have worked with partners, Preservation NC and Self-Help towards the goals set out by the Neighborhood Plan.

Two properties, one historic house and one vacant lot, located at 403 and 405 West Mulberry Street were acquired by Preservation NC, with support from the City of Goldsboro in 2006 for the purpose of advertising to potential developers while maintaining protective covenants to ensure the historic features of the property were secured. The home is considered "significant to our certified local historic district," and "contributing" according to the historic property inventory. When PNC was not successful at identifying a suitable buyer, the City worked with PNC to have the properties transferred back to City ownership in 2020, with the intent of passing on to the DGDC. The DGDC, as the City's non-profit downtown development partner, has historically taken on PNC properties for the purpose of marketing for historic revitalization, in accordance with the City's Neighborhood Plan. As was the intent when the properties were acquired from PNC, the City wishes to transfer 403 and 405 West Mulberry Street to the DGDC, in accordance with G.S. 160A-266(b), citing the conveyance of property to historic preservation organizations with historic covenants. The transfer is to be made in return for services provided by the DGDC to properly market the properties in accordance with the Neighborhood Plan.

Additionally, four vacant, sub-standard lots on N. Virginia Street have been requested for transfer under the same statute, including 204, 206, 208 and 210 N. Virginia Street. These properties, located in the same Neighborhood Plan area, will be marketed in a similar manner as the West Mulberry properties for the purpose of development and neighborhood preservation in accordance with the Plan.

It was recommended that Council approve the transfer of the following properties: 403 and 405 West Mulberry Street, 206, 208 and 210 N. Virginia Street and 204 N. Virginia Street, contingent upon approval by the County, as it is jointly-owned.

- a. All properties will be transferred to the DGDC for the purpose of Historic Preservation, in return for services provided by the organization to properly market for development in accordance with the Neighborhood Plan
- b. Subject to conditions and covenants stated in the following entitled resolution.

Council discussed the transfer of the property, Neighborhood Plan, Neighborhood Plan Committee, and bidding processes. Erin Fonseca, Downtown Development Director shared information about the Neighborhood Plan and downtown properties.

Councilmember Jones made a motion to table the item to the next meeting to allow time to review the Neighborhood Plan. The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Polack. Mayor Pro Tem Polack, Councilmembers Jones, Matthews, Gaylor and Aycock voted in favor of the motion. Mayor Ham and Councilmember Broadaway voted against the motion. The issue was tabled until the January 10, 2022 meeting.

<u>City Manager's Report.</u> Tim Salmon shared information about the Source Water Resiliency and Response Plan. He also recognized the following city staff: Randy Guthrie, which is retiring as of December 31, 2021, Kenny Talton as the new Planning Director, and Marty Anderson, which is retiring at the end of the month

as well. He also recognized Bobby Croom, Interim City Engineer. Mr. Salmon shared information concerning a recent event he attended, Wreaths across America and shared the city's upcoming holiday schedule.

Mayor and Councilmembers' Comments.

Councilmember Jones gave a shout-out to Bobby Croom, Interim City Engineer for his assistance in getting traffic signs on Mercer Street. She also thanked those that assisted with the Warm Thoughts and Warm Wishes program and wished everyone a Merry Christmas.

Councilmember Broadaway wished everyone a Merry Christmas and thanked Police, Fire and others that work during Christmas.

Mayor Pro Tem Polack wished everyone a safe and enjoyable holiday season, sent condolences to those who have lost loved ones in the past year and that we go into 2022 with a greater outlook for our city's future. He also gave a shout out to city employee, Tim Schofner and the Signs and Marking Department for cleaning and preserving street signs to save on funding.

Councilmember Matthews shared Happy Holidays to everyone and a special Happy Holidays to District 4 and for everyone to be safe.

Councilmember Gaylor shared he wished everyone a wonderful conclusion to 2021 and an exciting 2022. He shared we have an amazing team in the city and thanked everyone for the work they do. He shared he was looking forward to seeing council in 2022.

Councilmember Aycock shared comments regarding Bob Waller, which recently passed away. Mr. Waller served on several city boards and on the Goldsboro City Council.

Mayor Ham shared comments about city employees and thanking city workers for the job they do. He also wished everyone a Merry Christmas and safe holidays.

Resolution Expressing Appreciation for Services Rendered by Marty Anderson as an Employee of the City of Goldsboro for More Than 13 Years. Resolution Adopted. Guy "Marty" Anderson retires on January 1, 2022 as a City Engineer with the Engineering Department of the City of Goldsboro with more than 13 years of service. Marty began his career on January 2, 2008 as a Civil Engineer with the Engineering Department. On July 2, 2008, Marty was promoted to City Engineer with the Engineering Department. On September 4, 2012, Marty took a leave of absence to serve his country in the United States Military. On May 15, 2013, Marty returned from military leave to the position of City Engineer with the Engineering Department where he has served until his retirement. Marty has proven himself to be a dedicated and efficient public servant who has gained the admiration and respect of his fellow workers and the citizens of the City of Goldsboro. The Mayor and City Council are desirous on behalf of themselves, City employees and the citizens of the City of Goldsboro, of expressing to Marty Anderson their deep appreciation and gratitude for the service rendered by him to the City over the years and express to Marty our very best wishes for success, happiness, prosperity and good health in his future endeavors. This Resolution shall be incorporated into the official Minutes of the City of Goldsboro, and shall be in full force and effect from and after this 20th day of December, 2021.

Upon motion of Councilmember Aycock, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Polack and unanimously carried, Council adopted the following entitled Resolution.

RESOLUTION 2021-84 "RESOLUTION EXPRESSING APPRECIATION FOR SERVICES RENDERED BY GUY ANDERSON AS AN EMPLOYEE OF THE CITY OF GOLDSBORO FOR MORE THAN 13 YEARS"

The meeting adjourned at 8:11 p.m.

David Ham Mayor

Laura Getz, MMC/NCCMC

City Clerk